

# INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF CURRENT MEDICAL AND PHARMACEUTICAL RESEARCH

ISSN: 2395-6429, Impact Factor: 4.656 Available Online at www.journalcmpr.com Volume 8; Issue 07(A); July 2022; Page No.321-325 DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.24327/23956429.ijcmpr20220074



# A CITATION, DISTINCTION, HONOR, AND TRIBUTE, TO FRONTLINE CORONA WARRIORS

Raghavendra Rao M.V<sup>1</sup>, Vijay Kumar Chennamchetty<sup>2</sup>, MM Karindas<sup>3</sup>, Ilie Vasiliev<sup>4</sup>, Hitesh Lakshmi Billa<sup>5</sup>, Mahendra Kumar Verma<sup>6</sup> and Manickdass<sup>7</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Medicine, Apollo Institute of Medical Sciences and Research, Jubilee Hills, Hyderabad, Telangana, India
 <sup>2</sup>Department of Pulmonary Medicine, Apollo Institute of Medical Science and Research, Hyderabad, TS, India
 <sup>3</sup>Department of Oncology, World Academy of Medical Sciences, Netherlands
 <sup>4</sup>Department of Internal Medicine, World Academy of Medical Sciences, Netherlands
 <sup>5</sup>Interventional Pulmonology, Apollo Institute of Medical Science and Research, Hyderabad, TS, India
 <sup>6</sup>Department of Basic Sciences, American University School of Medicine, Aruba, Caribbean islands, Netherlands Antilles
 <sup>7</sup>Department of Microbiology, Apollo Institute of Medical Science and Research, Hyderabad, TS, India

#### ARTICLE INFO

#### Article History:

Received 06<sup>th</sup> April, 2022 Received in revised form 14<sup>th</sup> May, 2022 Accepted 23<sup>rd</sup> June, 2022 Published online 28<sup>th</sup> July, 2022

#### Key words:

COVID-19, Coronavirus, Pandemics, Physicians, Health personnel, Health care, Mortality,

#### **ABSTRACT**

2020 was a healthdevastating year. Pandemics do not die-they fade away.COVID-19 disease appears to have been associated with significant mortality amongst doctors and health care workers globally. The forfeit that they are making for the safety and welfare of human is invaluable. The frontline warriors like the doctors, Health Department officials, tahsildars, executive officers etc., have been working relentlessly to save lives, thereby keeping the death rate at the lowest. 'Death and grief has made us numb. The sleep-abated champions encompasses doctors, nurses, medical cleaners, pathologists, paramedics, ambulance drivers, and health-care administrators.

Copyright © 2022 Raghavendra Rao M.V et al. This is an open access article distributed under the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

COVID-19 is correlated with an acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and severe pneumonia (1) origin of this virus, SARS-CoV-2 probably arises from a natural selection in the animal host or a selection in humans (2)

This virus is preferred in cells of the respiratory tract, epithelial hair cells of the airways and type 2 alveolar pneumocytes in SARS-CoV infections [3]

"It makes no difference whether you get infected and then vaccinated, or if you get vaccinated and then a breakthrough infection," said FikaduTafess, co-author of the study. "In either case, you will get a really, really robust immune response — amazingly high (4)After two years of a pandemic that has seen nearly 500 million people infected and billions vaccinated, the studies highlighted the importance of getting jabbed for those who have natural immunity after recovering from the disease (5)

COVID-19 disease, may lead to respiratory failure and mechanical ventilation (6) Respiratory failure with mechanical ventilation need was reported in 2.3% up to 33% of the affected patients (7,8)

Recently, however, autopsy studies have been published from throughout the world that have defined diffuse alveolar damage (DAD) as the histopathologic hallmark of severe SARS-CoV-2 infection (9) Identifying co-infections of more than one respiratory virus can help with understanding the various clinical symptoms, long-lasting effects on health, and appropriate methods of prevention (10)

As of April 11, 2020, a total of 20,043 people died due to the COVID-19 pandemic outbreak in America, while approximately 521,084 cases have been registered in the national healthcare system(11) The novel Coronavirus SARS-CoV-2 outbreak has created a significant impact on the daily life and health care systems across the world including India (12,13)

COVID-19 has caused a huge burden and loss to the world with doctors bearing the brunt of physical burnout, mental stress, occupational risk of infection with increased risk of morbidity and mortality, being the front-line workers. (14)

It has been observed that COVID-19 related mortality in the general population has been slightly lower in the South Asian subcontinent (15) Concerns have been raised since nearly 200 doctors have succumbed to COVID-19 so far with a significant number of healthcare professionals affected as well (16) The Indian Medical Association (IMA) indicated that more than 1000 doctors have been infected with SARS-CoV-2 virus.(17)

Doctors face multiple challenges while dealing with this pandemic-specially limited personal protective equipment (PPE), training, rest, and rotation but worst of all loss of life due to coronavirus infection (18,19)

IMA has issued a 'Red Alert' and requested the health authorities to ensure adequate safety of all doctors along with support from state sponsored medical and life insurance facilities to all involved in the coronavirus containment efforts (20)

### History

Coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) is a contagious disease caused by severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2). The first known case was identified in Wuhan, China, in December 2019 (21)

The disease has since spread worldwide, leading to an ongoing pandemic (22)

The first confirmed human infections were in Wuhan, Hubei, China. A study of the first 41 cases of confirmed COVID-19, published in January 2020 in The Lancet. (23,24)

Official publications from the WHO reported the earliest onset of symptoms as 8 December 2019 (25)

Human-to-human transmission was confirmed by the WHO and Chinese authorities by 20 January 2020 (26,27)

#### Covid-19

The virus that was first detected in Wuhan, China, in late 2019 and has set off a global pandemic. Researchers say SARS-CoV-2 originated in bats.SARS-CoV-2 made the jump to humans at one of Wuhan's open-air "wet markets." Between 2019-2022, Corona virus infected millions of people. Nearly three years still we are struggling to understand the extent of this pandemic. In December 2019, a novel corona virus called SARS-CoV-2 caused a sequence of acute atypical pneumonia in Wuhan, China.In early January 2020, Chinese scientists isolated corona virus from the patients' in Wuhan. The outbreak is supposed to have started at a local seafood/wild animal market. The infecting agent was initially called as novel corona virus (2019-nCoV) but was renamed later as Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome Coro navirus 2 (SARS CoV-2) and the clinical disease was called corona virus disease of 2019 (COvid-19)

Doctors have sacrificed. Even the soldiers of all the boarders put together have not died like this.

At the opening of World Health Organization's mail annual assembly Director General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus hailed the sacrifices made by health workers around the world to battle the pandemic. "For almost 18 months Health and care

workers all over the world have stood in the breach between the life and death", he said- They have saved countless lives and fought for others, who despite their best efforts slipped away. It is estimated that at least 1,15,000 Health and care workers have paid the ultimate price in the service of others. He said many health workers are frustrated, helpless and unprotected with lack of access with personal protective equipment and vaccines. More than 75% covid vaccines have gone to just ten countries.

1342 doctors have died since the pandemic began; 594 alone in two months of the second wave

Since March 2020, on an average, three doctors have died every day in India in the COVID19 pandemic. The Indian Medical Association claims the government has not acknowledged these deaths and there is no clarity on the insurance for the doctors.(28)

Telangana doctor dies of COVID-19, a week after she gave birth

31-year-old FarhaNiloufer, A government doctor from Gajwel district of Telangana, passed away due to COVID-19 a week after childbirth. She succumbed to the disease at Princess Esra Hospital in the old city of Hyderabad on May 13.

798 doctors died during second wave of Covid-19 across country; maximum lost their lives in Delhi: IMA (29)

34 doctors died of Covid-19 during second wave in Telangana: IMA(30)

IMA flags 800 doctor deaths in second wave

A majority were from Bihar and Delhi, as per the IMA, which has maintained a state-wise registry of doctors who died of Covid-19. (31)

776 doctors died in Covid second wave, says Indian Medical Association

748 doctors died in the first wave of the pandemic.(32) Physicians' deaths from corona virus (COVID-19) disease

Dr. Li Wenliang, Ophthalmicsurgeon, on January 10, 2020, developed a cough after having treated a woman for glaucoma and passed away on February 7, 2020 (The New York times) Dr. Roberto Stella, aged 67, was an Italian general practitioner, who died on March 10 at the Como Hospital, as confirmed by the town's mayor, Mario Landriscina. He died of respiratory failure due to coronavirus.

**Dr.DanielaTrezzi**who had been working on the front line at a hospital in Lombardy died after catching the disease

**Dr.Jean-Jacques Razafindranazy**was the first French doctor who died while treating coronavirus patients.

**Dr. UsamaRiaz**, a young 26-year-old, became the first Pakistani doctor to die of coronavirus

**Dr. Adil El Tayar,** Sixty-three-year-old, the first frontline health-care worker to die of coronavirus in the UK on March

**Dr.ShirinRouhani** the Iranian doctor, also lost her life while treating coronavirus patients.

**Dr.Israel Bactol**, The Philippine Heart Center announced the death of the first doctor, Dr. Israel Bactol who was a senior Adult Cardiology fellow-in-training.

Dr.RaymondYuen,H ong Kong-born Singaporean doctor who died from Covid-19 remembered for going beyond call of duty.

### Neurosurgeon dies of Covid-19, mob attacks hearse, tries to stop burial

Dr Simon Hercules, died of Covid-19.

# Indian-Origin Doctor, Expert On Communicable Diseases, Dies In Singapore

An Indian-origin doctor, who became internationally renowned as an expert on stopping the spread of communicable diseases via air travel, has died, a media report said.

### 23 Year Old Doctor Dies in Line of Duty In Andhra Pradesh

**Dr. K Roji,** A 23-year-old doctor in Andhra Pradesh lost her life to the Covid-19 recently, who was treating Covid-19 patients at Subbamma CovidStabilisation Centre in Sakhinetipalli in East Godavari district of Andhra Pradesh died due to the infection on Tuesday. After completing her MBBS at Alluri Seetha Ramaraju Academy of Medical Sciences (ASRAM) College in Eluru, Roji was serving as a house surgeon at ASRAM Hospital while perusing her MS and was actively saving the lives of those infected with the coronavirus. Unfortunately, a few days ago, she contracted the virus and was admitted to a local hospital on Monday. She died within hours.

### Telangana doctor dies of COVID-19, a week after she gave birth

**Dr.FarhaNiloufer,**34 years old,a government doctor from Gajwel district of Telangana, passed away due to COVID-19 a week after childbirth.

DrFarha did her MBBS from Shadan Institute of Medical Sciences and MD in Paediatrics from Niloufer Hospital, Hyderabad. An Assistant Professor in pediatrics, she was posted as a Clinical Associate at Area Hospital in Gajwel.

## Hours after testing positive, 26-yr-old doctor dies of Covid complications

**DrAnasMujahid,** an MBBS graduate from Delhi's University College of Medical Sciences, was on duty at the OB-GYN ward till Saturday afternoon and got tested for the virus at 8 pm that night. Around 3 am on Sunday, he died due to intracranial bleeding. Doctors said he had no comorbidities. One of the youngest doctors who succumbed to the virus at GTB Hospital, his professors said he was a shy, sweet and bright student. "It's heartbreaking to lose a young and bright doctor.(33)

## Frontline warriors ensured low COVID-19 death rate in Udupi.

Deputy Commissioner G. Jagadeesha said that Udupi was one among three districts in Karnataka that registered the lowest deaths owing to COVID-19. The district is separate from the other two as COVID-19 patients in those districts were shifted elsewhere for advanced treatment, while critical patients were treated in Udupi itself, he said.

## COVID-19 survivors' tales | Telanagana government official comes back from the jaws of death

It was nothing short of a miracle for 57-year-old District Welfare Officer, Women Development and Child Welfare department in Telangana Government, who came back from the jaws of death after fighting COVID-19 for almost a month in a corporate hospital in Secunderabad.

"Death is everywhere," said Dr. Sameer Khanijo, who works in pulmonary and critical care medicine at Northwell Health. "We do our best to fight it. We do our best to stave it off. But we're having a hard time right now."

## Covid Frontline Warriors: We risked our lives, now no one listens to us

During May last year, when the country was reeling under the blues of the second COVID wave, JyotiDahiya, 24, used to go to a government COVID Care facility and start her night duty daily at 7:30 p.m. She used to take over the charge from the afternoon team, don the PPE kit, and begin attending patients, which went on till eight in the morning.

Ms. Dahiya is one of the 93 nursing officers who worked with the Delhi government during the second wave of the pandemic, and have been protesting for the past 15 days over the termination of their jobs (34)

### No dignity in death for COVID-19 warrior

Fifty-eight-year-old Victoria Jayamani, the head nurse of Government Chest Hospital, Hyderabad, who became the first among the nursing staff to succumb to COVID-19 after selfless service on June 26, could not get the dignity that is reserved for a deceased person.

While officials and the government recalled her services and assured all help to the family, the near and dear ones of the senior nurse are aghast that they could not provide a decent burial for her. She is not alone in suffering even in death(35)

# Unseen Warriors of COVID: 'Death and grief has made us numb,' say Aligarh's overworked frontline workers

The struggles of doctors, nurses, sanitation workers, cremation and cemetery employees, and other healthcare support providers, are quite visible in Uttar Pradesh's Aligarh, a city that caters to the health needs of several nearby districts of Western Uttar Pradesh. With a steady rise in the COVID cases, the city is reporting an average of more than three hundred new cases daily. According to the official data, the total number of cases has reached 2,634 and deaths 99. However, the actual count of casualties on the ground is alleged to be far higher.

A large number of deaths and the atmosphere of helplessness and grief around have also affected the doctors significantly. "We have become numb. This (COVID crisis) affects us somehow." DrMohdKashif, President, Resident Doctors Association, JNMC said.(36)

#### Physicians from all specialties may die from COVID.

Lack of personal protective equipment was cited as a common cause of death." indoors: bad, outdoors: good". A Japanese study from Spring 2020 that examined 110 cases of COVID-19 and their transmission pathways found that "the odds that a primary case transmitted COVID-19 in a closed environment was 18.7 times greater compared to an open-air environment."

### Shock of the death of frontline Health Care Professionals on their Family

Due to the uncommon type of the pandemic, most countries could not restrict the surge of cases, thus leading to a massive outbreak (37)

Healthcare workers' jobs in such a situation were in the context of high personal risk of becoming infected (38,39).

A large number of health care workers were infected with COVID-19 and a significant proportion among them lost their lives in almost all parts of the world (40).

#### **Summary**

### The world of medicine is in great precarious globally. The nation has repeatedly saluted frontline healthcare workers for their service during the coronavirus pandemic

COVID-19 has been interconnected with an elevated mortality in physicians and health care workers. Until an effective cure/vaccine is succeeded, risk assessments at work, adequate supply of personal protective equipment (PPE) and enhanced protection against infection are mandatory to protect health care professionals on the coronavirus frontline. The main goal of most vaccination strategies is to be able to induce a strong and healthy virus-specific neutralizing antibody response in the host.COVID-19 has left the frontline health care professionals with health uncertainty. The virus has donned upon the frontline health care professionals to a larger extent leaving a deeper impact on their physical and psychological well-being.(41)

#### **CONCLUSION**

Death in the line of duty is the doctor's ultimate sacrifice, which may be compounded when physicians unknowingly infect family members (42)

The general public may not comprehend the importance of self-isolation measures to contain the COVID-19 pandemic until a physician dies fighting the virus (43)

Forefront medical workers and researchers have played a foremost role in combating against the COVID-19 outbreak (44).

Many recent studies have highlighted the psychological issues which has impacted the lives of the frontline health care professionals (i.e. depression, anxiety, insomnia, and post-traumatic stress symptoms) (45,46).

In conclusion, physicians from almost all medical specialities have capitulated to COVID-19, and all demand personal protective PPE. Doctors who were 59 years of age or older accounted for three-quarters of COVID-19-related deaths. If senior or retired physicians are recalled to work during the COVID-19 crisis consideration should be made to place them away from the front line due to the higher risk of mortality.(47)

#### References

- 1. Saey, Tina Hesman (2013). "Story one: Scientists race to understand deadly new virus: SARS-like infectioncauses severe illness, but may not spread quickly amongpeople". Science News.183 (6): 5–6
- Andersen K.G., Rambaut A., Lipkin W.I., Holmes E.C., Garry R.F. The proximal origin of SARS-CoV-2. *Nat. Med.* mar.2020:1–3. Chow K.-C. Detection of severe

- acute respiratory syndrome–associated coronavirus in pneumocytes of the lung. *Am. J. Clin. Pathol.* jan.2004;121(4):574–580.
- 3. In Totura, A.L.; Baric, R.S. SARS coronavirus pathogenesis: host innate immune responses and viral antagonism of interferon. Current opinion in virology, v. 2, n. 3, p. 264-275, june.2012.
- 4. Kunal Gaurav, Hindustan Times, New Delhi, Published on Jan 27, 2022 12:15 PM IST
- 5. Hindustan times, Published on Apr 01, 2022 02:15 PM
- monocentric cohort study, J Infect Chemother. 2021 Jun; 27(6): 826–833.
- Goyal P., Choi J.J., Pinheiro L.C., Schenck E.J., Chen R. Clinical characteristics of covid-19 in New York city. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(24):2372–2374.
- Rhodes N.J., Cruce C.E., O'Donnell J.N., Wunderink R.G., Hauser A.R. Resistance trends and treatment options in Gram-negative ventilator-associated pneumonia. *Curr Infect Dis Rep.* 2019;20(2):3.
- Barth RF.Buja.LM.Parwani.AV.The spectrum of pathological findings in coronavirus disease (COVID-19) and the pathogenesis of SARS-CoV-2.DiagnPathol 2020,15.85
- rences 1. Ozaras R, Cirpin R, Duran A, et al. Influenza and COVID-19 coinfection: report of six cases and review of the literature. J Med Virol. 2020; 92(11): 2657-2665.
- 11. Suresh K Pandey and VidushiSharma, A tribute to frontline corona warriors—Doctors who sacrificed their life while saving patients during the ongoing
- 12. COVID-19 pandemic,Indian J Ophthalmol. 2020 May; 68(5): 939–942.
- 13. Udhaya K.S., Thirumal K.D., Prabhu C.B., George Priya D.C. The rise and impact of COVID-19 in India. *Front Med.* 22 May 2020;7:250. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2020.0025. [PMC free article] [PubMed] [CrossRef] [Google Scholar]
- Kumar A., RajasekharanNayar K., Koya S.F. COVID-19: challenges and its consequences for rural health care in India. *Public Health in Practice*. 2020;1:100009. doi: 10.1016/j.puhip.2020.100009. [CrossRef] [Google Scholar]
- 15. COVID-19 India. https://www.mohfw.gov.in (Accessed 23 August 2020).
- Jain V.K., Iyengar K., Vaish A., Vaishya R. Differential mortality in COVID-19 patients from India and western countries. *Diabetes MetabSyndr*. 2020;14(5):1037–1041. doi: 10.1016/j.dsx.2020.06.067. [PMC free article] [PubMed] [CrossRef] [Google Scholar]
- Editorial Times of India. IMA says nearly 200 doctors in India have succumbed to Covid. http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/articleshow/7 7430766.cms?utm\_source=contentofinterest&utm\_ medium=text&utm\_campaign=cppst (Published 08 August 2020).
- 18. Mumbai Mirror. At least 99 doctors succumbed, 1,302 infected in India: IMA. Available at: https://mumbaimirror.indiatimes.com/coronavirus/ne ws/at-least-99-doctors-succumbed-1302-infected-in-india-ima/articleshow/76982668.cms. (Last accessed on 23 August 2020).
- Chetterje P. Gaps in India's preparedness for COVID-19 control. Lancet Infect Dis. 2020;20(5):544.

- doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30300-5. [PMC article] [PubMed] [CrossRef] [Google Scholar]
- Saraya A. Indian response to COVID-19: expertise and transparency. *Indian J Publ Health*. 2020;64(Suppl S2):243–244. [PubMed] [Google Scholar]
- 21. Editorial. The Economic Times. IMA says 99 doctors succumbed to COVID-19, issues 'Red alert' for medicos

  Available at: https://health.economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/in dustry/ima-says-99-doctors-succumbed-to-covid-19-issues-red-alert-for-medicos/76989998 (Published 16 July 2020).
- 22. Yan G, Lee CK, Lam L, et al. Covert COVID-19 andfalse-positive dengue serology in Singapore. Lancet Infect Dis. 2020; 20(5): 536
- 23. Page J, Hinshaw D, McKay B (26 February 2021).

  "InHunt for Covid-19 Origin, Patient Zero PointstoSecond Wuhan Market The man with the first confirmed infection of the new coronavirus told the WHO team that his parents had shopped there".
- 24. The Wall Street Journal. Retrieved 27 February 2021. 18. Zimmer C (26 February 2021). "The Secret Life of a Coronavirus An oily, 100-nanometer-wide bubble of genes has killed more than two million people and reshaped the world. Scientists don't quite know what to make of it". Retrieved 28 February 2021.
- 25. Wu YC, Chen CS, Chan YJ (March 2020). "The outbreak of COVID-19: An overview". Journal of the Chinese Medical Association. 83 (3): 217–220. 20.
- Wang C, Horby PW, Hayden FG, Gao GF (February 2020 "A novel coronavirus outbreak of global health concern". Lancet. 395 (10223): 470–473.
- 27. "Novel Coronavirus China". World Health Organization (WHO). 12 January 2020
- 28. Kessler G (17 April 2020) "Trump's false claim that the WHO said the coronavirus was 'not communicable'". The Washington Post.Archived from the original on 17 April 2020.Retrieved 17 April 2020.
- 29. ShivaniGupta, Gaoncollection, rural India, July/06/2022
- 30. Times of India, ANI / Jun 30, 2021, 08:45 IST
- 31. Balu Pulipaka, Deccan Chronicle. | PublishedJun 8, 2021, 8:15 am IST
- 32. UpdatedJun 8, 2021, 10:58 am IST
- 33. AnuradhaMascarenhas, Times of India, | Pune | Updated: July 1, 2021 7:00:40 am
- 34. indian medical association | Coronavirus | Coronavirus Vaccine, Business standard, ANI Last Updated at June 25, 2021 20:28 IST
- 35. The Indian express, July/07/2022
- 36. Nikhil M Babu, The Hindu, April/02/2022
- 37. Ravireddy, The Hindu, July/20.2020
- 38. Ansab Amir Khan, May 14, 2021 20:23:10 IST
- 39. Yoshida I, Tanimoto T, Schiever N, Patelli F, Kami M. Characteristics of doctors' fatality due to COVID-19 in Western Europe and Asia-Pacific countries. *QJM*. (2020) 113:713–4.doi: 10.1093/qjmed/hcaa159

- 40. Haigh CA. Reconstructing nursing altruism using a biological evolutionary framework. *J AdvNurs*. (2010) 66:1401–8.doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648.2010.05274.x
- 41. Shaw KA, Chilcott A, Hansen E, Winzenberg T. The GP's response to pandemic influenza: a qualitative study. *Family Pract.* (2006) 23:267–72.doi: 10.1093/fampra/cml014
- 42. PanAmerican Health Organization (PAHO)/World Health Organization (WHO). COVID-19 has Infected Some 570.000 Health Workers and Killed 2,500 in the Americas. (2020). Available from: https://www.paho.org/en/news/2-9-2020-covid-19-has-infected-some-570000-health-workers-and-killed-2500-americas-paho (accessed September 27, 2020).
- 43. Sreeja Das, Tushar Singh\*, Rahul Varma and Yogesh Kumar Arya, Death and Mourning Process in Frontline Health Care Professionals and Their Families During COVID-19, Front. Psychiatry, 22 March 2021, Sec. Public Mental Health https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2021.62442
- 44. Weise K. New York Times. Doctors Fear Bringing Coronavirus Home: 'I Am Sort of a Pariah in My Family' [Online]. 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/16/us/coronavi rus-doctors-nurses.html (24 March 2020, date last accessed).
- 45. Channel News Asia. France Toughens Lockdown Penalties as Coronavirus Kills Doctor [Online]. 2020. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/world/coronavirus-france-doctor-death-economy-workers-covid-19-12565294 (24 March 2020, date last accessed).
- Jing H, Fangkun L, Ziwei T, Jindong C, Jingping Z, Xiaoping W, Renrong W. Care for the Psychological Status of Frontline Medical Staff Fighting Against COVID-19. (2020). Available online at: https://academic.oup.com/cid/advance-articlepdf/doi/10.1093/cid/ciaa385/33004970/ciaa385.p df (accessed September 23).
- 47. Tian T, Meng F, Pan W, Zhang S, Cheung T, Ng CH, et al. (2020) Mental health burden of frontline health professionals treating imported patients with COVID-19 in China during the pandemic. *Psychol Med.* 1–2. doi: 10.1017/S0033291720002093
- 48. Blekas A, Voitsidis P, Athanasiadou M, Parlapani E, Chatzigeorgiou AF, Skoupra M, et al. COVID-19: PTSD symptoms in Greek health care professionals. *Psychol Trauma*. (2020) 12:812–9.doi: 10.1037/tra0000914
- Hume T. Vice.com. Italian Doctors Are Coming Out of Retirement to Treat Coronavirus—And Dying [Online].
   2020. https://www.vice.com/en\_ca/article/v74jwm/italia n-doctors-are-coming-out-of-retirement-to-treatcoronavirus-and-dying (24 March 2020, date last accessed).

### How to cite this article:

Raghavendra Rao M.V et al (2022) 'A Citation, Distinction, Honor, and Tribute, To Frontline Corona Warriors', *International Journal of Current Medical and Pharmaceutical Research*, 08(07), pp 321-325.

\*\*\*\*\*